MINUTES OF THE PUBLIC HEALTH COUNCIL

Meeting of August 14, 2013

MASSACHUSETTS DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC HEALTH

THE PUBLIC HEALTH COUNCIL OF 

MASSACHUSETTS DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC HEALTH

Henry I. Bowditch Public Health Council Room, 2nd Floor

250 Washington Street, Boston MA

Docket:  Wednesday, August 14, 2013, 9:00 AM
 

1. ROUTINE ITEMS:   

a. Introductions (No Vote)
b. Record of the Public Health Council Meeting of July 10, 2013 (APPROVED)
2. DETERMINATION OF NEED: 

a. Project Number 1-3C25 for transfer of ownership of Kindred Hospital Park View to Vibra Healthcare LLC.  (APPROVED)
b. Amendment of previously approved Project Number 4-3B98 of Steward St. Elizabeth’s Hospital for the build-out of previously approved shell space associated with replacement of its critical care unit beds.  (APPROVED)
c. Amendment of previously approved Project Number 4- 4945 of PET-CT Services by Tufts Medical Center and Shields, LLC to provide one day per week of mobile PET-CT services in Framingham.  (APPROVED)
3. Draft ReGULATION: 

Proposed Amendments to 105 CMR 223.000: Pediatric Immunization Program Assessment, Pursuant to Chapter 139 of the Acts of 2012 (Informational Briefing)

4. Draft ReGULATION:

Proposed Amendments to 105 CMR 150.000: Licensing of Long-Term Care Facilities Regarding (1) Minimum Standards for Dementia Special Care Units and (2) Serious Incident and Accident Reporting and Disaster Plans, pursuant to Chapter 142 of the Acts of 2012 (Informational Briefing)
5. DRAFT REGULATION: 

Proposed Amendments to 105 CMR 130: Hospital Licensure and 105 CMR 140.000: Licensure of Clinics for the Regulation of Surgical Technology and Surgical Technologists, pursuant to Chapter 371 of the Acts of 2012 (Informational Briefing)
Public Health Council

Presented below is a summary of the meeting, including time-keeping, attendance, and votes cast. 

Date of Meeting: Wednesday, August 14, 2013

Beginning Time:  9:05 AM

Ending Time: 10:24 AM
Attendance and Summary of votes

	Board Member
	Attended
	Item 1 b.
	Item 2
	Item 2 b.
	Item 2 c.

	
	
	Record of the Public Health Council Meetings of July 10, 2013
	DoN Project Number 1-3C25 for transfer of ownership of Kindred Hospital Park View to Vibra Healthcare LLC.
	Amendment of previously approved Project Number 4-3B98 of Steward St. Elizabeth’s Hospital for the build-out of previously approved shell space associated with replacement of its critical care unit beds.
	Amendment of previously approved Project Number 4-4945 of PET-CT Services by Tufts Medical Center and Shields, LLC to provide one day per week of mobile PET-CT services in Framingham.

	Cheryl Bartlett
	Yes
	YES
	YES
	YES
	YES

	Helen Caulton - Harris
	Yes
	(2nd)/Yes
	YES 
	YES 
	YES 

	Harold Cox
	No
	----
	----
	----
	----

	John Cunningham
	Yes
	YES
	YES
	YES
	YES

	Michele David
	No
	----
	----
	----
	----

	Paul Lanzikos
	Yes
	YES
	YES
	YES
	YES

	Denis Leary
	Yes
	YES
	YES
	YES
	YES

	Lucilia Prates-Ramos
	Yes
	YES
	YES
	YES
	YES

	Jose Rafael Rivera
	Yes
	YES
	YES
	YES
	YES

	Meredith Rosenthal
	No
	----
	----
	----
	----

	Albert Sherman
	Yes
	(M)/Yes
	(M)/Yes
	(2nd)/Yes
	(M)/Yes

	Alan Woodward
	Yes
	YES
	(2nd)/Yes
	YES 
	YES 

	Michael Wong
	Yes
	YES
	YES
	(M)/Yes
	(2nd)/Yes

	Summary
	10 members attended
	Approved with 10 votes
	Approved with 10 votes
	Approved with 10 votes
	Approved with 10 votes


(M): Made motion
(2nd): Seconded motion

PROCEEDINGS
A regular meeting of the Massachusetts Department of Public Health’s Public Health Council (M.G.L. C17, §§ 1, 3) was held on Wednesday, August 14, 2013 at the Massachusetts Department of Public Health, 250 Washington Street, Henry I. Bowditch Public Health Council Room, 2nd Floor, Boston, Massachusetts 02108.

Members present were: Commissioner Cheryl Bartlett (chair), Department of Public Health, 
Dr. John Cunningham, Ms. Helen Caulton-Harris, Mr. Paul Lanzikos, Mr. Denis Leary, Ms. Lucilia Prates Ramos, Mr. Jose Rafael Rivera, Dr. Michael Wong, Dr. Alan Woodward, and Mr. Albert Sherman. 

Absent members were Dr. Michele David, Mr. Harold Cox and Dr. Meredith Rosenthal.

Also in attendance was Attorney Donna Levin, General Counsel, Massachusetts Department of Public Health. 

Commissioner Bartlett called the meeting to order at 9:05 AM and reviewed the agenda. 

ITEM 1b:  Record of the Public Health Council Meeting of July 10, 2013 

Commissioner Bartlett asked if there were any changes to the minutes of the Public Health Council meeting of July 10, 2013.  Dr. Woodward noted that he was present for the July 12, 2013 meeting and that change should be noted on page four of the July 12, 2013 minutes. The chair acknowledged the necessary revision.  Mr. Sherman made the motion to approve the minutes of July 12, 2013 as amended.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Caulton-Harris and approved unanimously. 

Voting in the affirmative were ten members.  There were no abstentions and no recusals.

ITEM 2a:  Project Number 1-3C25 for transfer of ownership of Kindred Hospital Park View to Vibra Healthcare LLC

Bernard Plovnick, Director, Determination of Need program, and Jere Page, Senior Program Analyst, DoN program, presented DON Application Number1-3C25 for transfer of ownership of Kindred Hospital Park View to Vibra Healthcare LLC.  Mr. Page summarized the staff analysis and recommended approval of Project Number 1-3C25 for transfer of ownership regarding Kindred Hospital – Park View, a licensed non-acute hospital in Springfield, MA and its licensed satellite facility Kindred Hospital Park View – Central Massachusetts, in Leicester, MA with the condition that Vibra Hospital of Western Massachusetts continue to provide language access services as noted in the Staff Summary. 
Following the presentation, Chair Bartlett opened the floor up for discussion. Mr. Sherman moved to approve DON Project Number 1-3C25 for transfer of ownership of Kindred Hospital Park View to Vibra Healthcare LLC.  Dr. Woodward seconded the motion, and it was approved unanimously without further discussion.  Voting in the affirmative were ten members.  There were no abstentions and no recusals. 

ITEM 2b:  Amendment of previously approved Project Number 4-3B98 of Steward St. Elizabeth’s Hospital for the build-out of previously approved shell space associated with replacement of its critical care unit beds.

Bernard Plovnick, Director, Determination of Need program, and Jere Page, Senior Program Analyst, DoN program, presented the proposed amendments to the previously approved Project Number 4-3B98 of Steward St. Elizabeth’s Hospital for the build-out of previously approved shell space associated with replacement of its critical care unit beds.  Mr. Plovnick began by noting that staff at the DPH Bureau of Health Care Safety and Quality would present a report on the Department’s monitoring of the Steward Health Care system by December 31, 2013. he continued by reporting that he build-out of previously approved shell space is currently under construction, but St. Elizabeth’s seeks to undertake the build-out of the 2,730 GSF of 5th floor shell space to provide a unit of 28 Critical Care beds when the floor opens. The amendment request also seeks to proceed with mechanical system infrastructure work involving the floor of shell space above the Critical Care Unit at this time so as to minimize disruptions to Critical Care services during the future build-out of the sixth floor. Staff recommended approval of this amendment to project number 4-3B98 with conditions that were presented on page four of the DoN memorandum.
Following the presentation, Commissioner Bartlett opened the floor for discussion. Dr. Wong moved to approve DON Project Number 4-3B98 of Steward St. Elizabeth’s Hospital for the build-out of previously approved shell space associated with replacement of its critical care unit beds.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Sherman, and it was approved unanimously without further discussion.  Voting in the affirmative were ten members.  There were no abstentions and no recusals. 

ITEM 2c:  Amendment of previously approved Project Number 4- 4945 of PET-CT Services by Tufts Medical Center and Shields, LLC to provide one day per week of mobile PET-CT services in Framingham. 

Donna Levin, General Counsel, Massachusetts Department of Public Health, recused herself from participating in consideration of this issue and informed the Council that Carol Balulescu, DPH Deputy General Council, would be available to answer legal questions related to the matter.  Bernard Plovnick, Director, Determination of Need program, and Jere Page, Senior Program Analyst, DoN program, presented the proposed amendments to the previously approved Project Number 4- 4945 of PET-CT Services by Tufts Medical Center and Shields, LLC to provide one day per week of mobile PET-CT services in Framingham.  Mr. Plovnick noted that Tufts Medical Center and Shields, LLC are seeking authorization to establish an additional host site for its mobile PET/CT service at 14 Cochituate Road in Framingham. Staff recommends approval with conditions as noted in the DoN memorandum.  

Following the presentation, Commissioner Bartlett opened the floor for discussion. Mr. Sherman made the motion to approve DON Project Number 4- 4945 of PET-CT Services by Tufts Medical Center and Shields, LLC to provide one day per week of mobile PET-CT services in Framingham.  Dr. Wong seconded the motion, and it was approved unanimously without further discussion.  Voting in the affirmative were ten members.  There were no abstentions.  
Item 3:  Draft ReGULATION:  Proposed Amendments to 105 CMR 223.000: Pediatric Immunization Program Assessment, Pursuant to Chapter 139 of the Acts of 2012 

Kevin Cranston, Director, Bureau of Infectious Disease and Pejman Talebian, Director of the Immunization Program, presented the proposed amendments to 105 CMR 223.000: Pediatric Immunization Program Assessment, Pursuant to Chapter 139 of the Acts of 2012.  Mr. Cranston provided background information about funding and delivery of pediatric immunizations, explaining that in recent years, the legislature has authorized the state to assess health insurers for the costs of pediatric vaccines, based on annual calculations made by the former Division of Health Care Finance and Policy, which was recently replaced by the Center for Health Information and Analysis (CHIA) pursuant to Chapter 224 of the Acts of 2012.  Mr. Cranston noted that officials from DPH and CHIA had agreed DPH should henceforth be responsible for calculating and managing the assessments to health insurers. Proposed regulatory changes would accomplish this objective without imposing new requirements on payers. A public hearing will be scheduled in September, and a summary of public comments will be presented to the Council afterwards with regulations for final promulgation. 
Following the presentation, Commissioner Bartlett opened the floor for discussion.  Dr. Woodward inquired if all pediatric vaccinations are procured from the Department of Public Health. Mr. Cranston and Mr. Talebian explained that DPH purchases all pediatric vaccines administered in the state through a program managed by the CDC that provides an average 40 percent discount to state purchasers, compared to retail prices. Providers order their vaccines directly from DPH on a monthly basis, and vaccines are sent directly to them from a 3rd party program manager that contracts with CDC. 
ITem 4:  Draft ReGULATION:  Proposed Amendments to 105 CMR 150.000: Licensing of Long-Term Care Facilities Regarding (1) Minimum Standards for Dementia Special Care Units and (2) Serious Incident and Accident Reporting and Disaster Plans, pursuant to Chapter 142 of the Acts of 2012 
Dr. Madeleine Biondolillo, Interim Associate Commissioner and Director of Health Care Safety and Quality and Kara Murray, Special Assistant for Policy and Planning, Bureau of Health Care Safety and Quality, presented the proposed amendments to 105 CMR 150.000: Licensing of Long-Term Care Facilities Regarding (1) Minimum Standards for Dementia Special Care Units and (2) Serious Incident and Accident Reporting and Disaster Plans, pursuant to Chapter 142 of the Acts of 2012.  Ms. Murray provided background information on Chapter 142 of the Acts of 2012 requirements for the Department to promulgate regulations to establish minimum standards for Dementia Special Care Units (DSCUs) specifically addressing dementia-specific training for all direct care workers, activities directors, and supervisors of direct care workers in both traditional nursing homes and DSCUs.  The statute also required regulation of activities programs in DSCUs and guidelines for DSCU physical design including, but not limited, to anti-wandering methods and promotion of a therapeutic environment. Dr. Biondolillo and Ms. Murray explained outlined provisions of the proposed regulatory amendments and noted how they would address statutory requirements.  A public hearing will be scheduled on September 9, and a summary of public comments will be presented to the Council afterwards with regulations recommended for final promulgation.
After Commissioner Bartlett opened the floor for discussion, Council members including Dr. Woodward, Mr. Sherman, and Mr. Lanzikos recommended ways to clarify the definition of direct care workers and the distinction between direct care workers and other affected staff.  Dr. Woodward and Mr. Lanzikos suggested that the regulations be revised to specify standards for outdoor space requirements and different levels of training for clinical professionals and other staff.  Mr. Lanzikos offered additional recommendations, duly noted by Ms. Murray, in areas including frequency and duration of the delivery of training, availability of disclosure forms in multiple languages, clarification of regulations concerning physical design, emergency communication protocols, “grandfathering” requirements for existing staff, and identification of additional organizations and personnel to be covered under disclosure requirements.  Mr. Rivera suggested requiring training about different cultural understandings of dementia.  Mr. Rivera, Mr. Sherman, and Mr. Lanzikos recommended that training be provided in the primary languages spoken by direct care workers. 
Following discussion of amendments concerning requirements for DSCUs, Ms. Murray continued with a presentation about Serious Incident and Accident Reporting and Disaster Plans, pursuant to Chapter 142 of the Acts of 2012. She reported that the statute requires changes designed to improve communication between long term care facilities and the Department through the use of web-based technology and the Department’s Health and Homeland Alert Network. Functional implementation of requirements for long term care facilities, including rest homes, to register with the Department’s Health and Homeland Alert Network (HHAN) began in the fall of 2012.  
Commissioner Bartlett opened up the floor for further discussion. There were no additional questions or comments concerning amendments to regulations for licensing of long term care facilities.
ITEM 5:  DRAFT REGULATION: Proposed Amendments to 105 CMR 130: Hospital Licensure and 105 CMR 140.000: Licensure of Clinics for the Regulation of Surgical Technology and Surgical Technologists, pursuant to Chapter 371 of the Acts of 2012 
Dr. Madeleine Biondolillo, Interim Associate Commissioner and Director of Health Care Safety and Quality and Kara Murray, Special Assistant for Policy and Planning, Bureau of Health Care Safety and Quality, presented the proposed amendments to 105 CMR 130: Hospital Licensure and 105 CMR 140.000: Licensure of Clinics for the Regulation of Surgical Technology and Surgical Technologists, pursuant to Chapter 371 of the Acts of 2012. Ms. Murray provided background information on the types of facilities that will be required to implement the new regulations, including facilities that provide surgical services such as acute care hospitals, clinics licensed to perform surgical services, and ambulatory surgery centers that are licensed as clinics.  She also summarized provisions of Chapter 371 of the Acts of 2012 which required new training and certification for surgical technologies hired after July 1, 2013, and she reported that proposed regulatory amendments closely followed the statutory language. A public hearing will be scheduled on September 9, and a summary of public comments will be presented to the Council afterwards with regulations recommended for final promulgation.
Following the presentation, Commissioner Bartlett opened the floor for discussion.  There were no questions or comments.

The meeting was adjourned at 10:24 a.m. with a unanimous vote on a motion made by Mr. Sherman and seconded by Dr. Wong. 
LIST OF DOCUMENTS PRESENTED TO THE PHC FOR THIS MEETING:

1. Docket of the meeting

2. Public Health Council Meeting Minutes from July 10, 2013 
3. Determination of Need Pending Projects List

4. Staff Summary for Determination of Need by the Public Health Council – Project Application Number 1-3C25 for transfer of ownership of Kindred Hospital Park View to Vibra Healthcare LLC.
5. Memo for Approved DoN Project Number 4-3B98 of Steward St. Elizabeth’s Medical Center Request for approval of significant change to build out approved shell space in the Connell Building.
6. Memo for Approved DoN Project Number 4-4945 of PET-CT Services by Tufts Medical Center and Shields, LLC request for significant change to operate a mobile PET Service at an additional site in Framingham.
7. Memo of Informational Briefing on Proposed new Regulations at 105 CMR 223.000: Pediatric Immunization Program Assessment.
8. Memo of Informational Briefing on Proposed Amendments to 105 CMR 150.000:  Licensing of Long-Term Care Facilities re: (1) Minimum Standards for Dementia Special Care Units and (2) Serious Incident and Accident Reporting and Disaster Plans.
9. Memo of Informational Briefing on Proposed Amendments to 105 CMR 130.000:  Hospital Licensure and 105 CMR 140.000:  Licensure of Clinics for the Regulation of Surgical Technology and Surgical Technologists.

10. Copies of all power point presentation(s) (emailed upon conclusion of the meeting)

Cheryl Bartlett, RN, Commissioner, Massachusetts Department of Public Health
Chair, Massachusetts Public Health Council
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